

The Chinese ICT Development Strategy in Africa. Transparency, Sovereignty and Soft power

Séverine Arsène

▶ To cite this version:

Séverine Arsène. The Chinese ICT Development Strategy in Africa. Transparency, Sovereignty and Soft power. Shanthi Kalathil (ed.),. Diplomacy, Development and Security in the Information Age, 2013. hal-01857696

HAL Id: hal-01857696

https://hal.science/hal-01857696

Submitted on 17 Aug 2018

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers.

L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

The Chinese ICT Development Strategy in Africa: Transparency, Sovereignty, and Soft Power

SÉVERINE ARSÈNE

THE RISE OF ICT IN DEVELOPMENT POLICIES AND THE ADVENT OF NEW PLAYERS

Increasingly, transparency is identified as one of the key challenges in the field of development aid. Transparency was mentioned as a condition to improve accountability and aid effectiveness in the 2005 Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness, completed in 2008 by the Accra Agenda for Action. In 2011, the Busan Partnership for Effective Development Cooperation reaffirmed this principle.

Information and communication technologies (ICTs) are considered as an important tool to achieve this goal. An entire field of research and practice has emerged under the title "ICT for development" (ICT4D).³ It underlines the potential of ICTs for development in general (it could provide more economic opportunities, especially in remote places) and for transparency in particular.⁴

This promise of ICTs for transparency is twofold. On the one side, it could empower civil society, increase participation, or help fight corruption,⁵ all of which considerably improve local governance and have a positive impact on development. From that perspective, reducing the "digital divide" between countries and within countries has become one of the top priorities of development agencies around the world.

On the other side, ICTs could be used to improve the management of development projects themselves. By sharing and publicizing information on their development aid initiatives, donors improve aid coordination, control, and efficiency. Major donors, such as the World Bank, 6,7 the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID),8 and other international actors like the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD),9 are, therefore, rethinking and prioritizing the role that ICTs can play in achieving favorable development outcomes and good governance. As an example, the OECD Development Centre has developed two wikis aimed at sharing data on development and on women—Wikiprogress¹⁰ and Wikigender.11

In this context, new players are gaining an increasingly important role in building the ICT infrastructure of developing countries. This is particularly true in Africa, where most ICT infrastructure—from telecommunications backbones to customer services—is just starting to be developed, at a very rapid pace. Chinese companies are particularly under scrutiny as they gain new markets in Africa and win public bids to implement telecommunications technologies.

Several studies focus on the impact of this increasing Chinese presence within the international aid architecture. For example, they assess whether Chinese practices could undermine previous efforts by the international donor community to establish norms in terms of international debt, supported export credits, social and environmental standards, or governance and transparency, among others,¹² or, on the contrary, whether such practices would give African countries an alternative to the neocolonialism that is embedded in some traditional donors' practices.¹³

It is not my intention to discuss the impact of China on development norms in general. Instead, I would like to outline a number of issues that are specific to ICTs and transparency.

Indeed, these technologies have important stakes in terms of fundamental rights, from freedom of expression to privacy to the rule of law. The very rapid development of telecommunications infrastructures in countries where they were not available so far—and the subsequent adoption of legislation to control them—is a crucial moment in these countries, affecting not just the social, political, and economic development but also their state security and sovereignty. It has an impact on global Internet governance as well. In this paper, I intend to explore the logical tension between these sensitive stakes and the transparency promises that are both embedded in ICTs.

The arrival of new actors like China, which plays a central role in this development process and may be a game changer, is an excellent lens through which to explore this issue.

CHINA HAS BECOME A CENTRAL PLAYER IN AFRICAN ICT DEVELOPMENT

China has been involved in development aid for decades as part of its diplomatic strategy. Its influence in African countries' development has increased

considerably in recent years, not only through aid but also through a range of financial tools that enable Chinese companies to invest in infrastructure development projects.

Chinese development aid policy is now coordinated by the Chinese Ministry of Commerce (MOFCOM) and executed through the two Chinese "policy banks"—China Exim Bank and China Development Bank. Some of the financing tools used by China fall under the category of "official development assistance" (ODA) as defined by the OECD Development Assistance Committee. They generally consist of concessional (subsidized) loans by Exim Bank. According to the China White Paper on Foreign Aid issued by the Chinese State Council, Africa was the recipient of 45.7 percent of Chinese foreign aid in 2009.15 The White Paper on China-Africa Economic Trade and Cooperation, published by the Information Office of China's State Council in 2010, states that "from 2007 to 2009, China provided US\$5 billion of preferential loans and preferential export buyer's credit to Africa. It has also promised to provide US\$10 billion in preferential loans to Africa from 2010 to 2012."16,17

In fact, the main tools of the Chinese development policy in Africa do not count as "aid," according to the OECD standard (they fall into the category of "Other Official Flows"), although they do contribute to infrastructure development. That essentially includes export buyers' credits (loans with or without a preferential rate) and other financial tools that facilitate Chinese corporations' exports in Africa. Deborah Brautigam quotes Li Ruogu, president of China Exim Bank, who announced in 2007 \$20 billion of export buyers' credits over three years. She also mentions that by 2010, China Development Bank had committed more than \$10 billion to projects in Africa in loans at commercial rates.

Besides, Chinese policy banks can use "strategic lines of credit" to help key Chinese corporations invest in Africa through a combination of sellers' credit, export buyers' credits, import credits, and preferential loans.

The Chinese commitment to increase trade and cooperation with African countries was confirmed by the creation of the Forum on China-Africa Cooperation,18 which has held summits every three years since 2000. In a report for the OECD, Martyn Davies underlines that this is part of a Chinese "statecapitalist" approach, with state-owned companies in key sectors and policy banks through which China can make strategic commitments to Africa. This enabled China to increase the outbound foreign direct investment (FDI) in a "countercyclical" manner. 19 Although Africa may not be China's top priority, Chinese aid and, even more important, Chinese investments in Africa have increased considerably, making China one of the key actors in development in Africa, at a time when contributions from other donors and investors (mainly western countries) may stagnate or decrease as a consequence of the global economic crisis.

While these investments mostly go to such sectors as mining, resource extraction, energy, or financial services, they also fund a certain number of important infrastructure projects in the field of telecommunications. For example, the White Paper on China's African Policy states that "the Chinese Government will step up China-Africa cooperation in transportation, telecommunications, water conservancy, electricity and other types of infrastructure."20

As a result, such companies as the Chinese manufacturers Huawei and ZTE are becoming major players, winning huge contracts to implement telecommunication networks that are still underdeveloped in many countries. One of the most striking examples is the case of Ethiopia, where, according to Brautigam, "ZTE was able to offer finance for the Ethiopian Government's Millennium Telecoms Project, securing a US\$1.5 billion deal."21 In 2008, ZTE was chosen as the exclusive partner to build

the Ethiopian telecommunications backbone network.22

I. CITIZENS' RIGHTS

One key feature of the discourse about telecommunications in terms of development is that ICTs are supposed to enable more transparent and, therefore, more efficient governance. ICTs are conceived as tools for better planning and resource allocation. The digitization of administrations is supposed to reduce bureaucratic burdens and increase the efficiency of public policies. E-government and open data are supposed to improve accountability and transparency. In general, the development of telecommunications may be a source of empowerment for civil society. In other words, ICTs not only may be a leverage tool for economic development but also may carry the potential to improve the functioning of democracy itself.

In that perspective, the increasing success of China in developing countries is puzzling, because China is one of the earliest and most efficient censors of telecommunications and particularly of the Internet in its own territory. The organization Reporters Without Borders qualifies China as an "enemy of the Internet"23 because of its censorship practices and its repression of cyberdissidents. China was also one of the main targets of Hillary Rodham Clinton's speech on "Internet Freedom" in 2010.24

In fact, beyond the question of freedom of speech per se, the specificity of China is to have bet on ICTs as leverage for economic development without really introducing democracy, which questions the assumption of a link between ICTs, transparency, and democratization. The Internet is part of the strategy of the Chinese government to modernize the country and provide business opportunities throughout the territory. Administrations are also supposed to modernize and become more efficient and accountable through the use of ICTs. At the same time, Chinese citizens' expression online is tightly controlled and subtly channeled so that they can let off steam, but they can never seriously question the regime.²⁵ Rebecca MacKinnon calls this "networked authoritarianism."²⁶

Therefore, one of the main concerns when it comes to Africa is that China may promote its own conception of telecommunication, as both an accelerator of economic development and a tool of social control. Indeed, China has the capacity to provide African countries with technologies as well as legal and practical expertise to censor public opinion and spy on dissidents.

There are examples of African countries that censor telecommunications. Ethiopia strengthened its control of telecommunications substantially in the last few years, while engaging in efforts to develop infrastructure (only 1.1 percent of the Ethiopian population has access to the Internet so far).²⁷ The country now uses deep packet inspection to block proxy services such as Tor, allegedly thanks to technologies provided by China with a \$1.5 billion loan.²⁸ Ethiopia is considering legislation that would make voice over Internet protocol (VoIP) illegal and that would give "the ministry of communications and information technology the power to supervise and issue licenses to all privately-owned companies that import equipment used for the communication of information," according to Reporters Without Borders.²⁹ The latter measure, which would introduce a kind of intermediary liability, is one of the key characteristics of the Chinese domestic Internet control architecture (although holding intermediaries liable for content is now prevalent throughout the world).

However, not all the African countries where Chinese companies operate have adopted such policies and censorship technologies. There are great differences throughout the continent. For example, apart from the Ethiopian case, the Open Network Initiative has found no evidence of Internet filtering in Sub-Saharan Africa,³⁰ while most countries in the Middle East and North Africa region use various methods of Internet filtering and control.³¹ The differences between countries seem to depend on such factors as the level of development of ICT infrastructures (the Internet access rate is on average much higher in the Middle East and North Africa region than in Sub-Saharan Africa, and so are the corresponding censorship technologies) and, of course, on the type of regime, rather than on the presence of Chinese providers.

What may have changed, though, is that if required by an African government, censorship technologies cannot anymore be purchased exclusively from western companies³² but may be purchased from Chinese companies, which have acquired a more competitive position in this market. In fact, Chinese corporations seem to have similar reputation problems as western companies when it comes to providing censorship technologies to authoritarian countries. Both Huawei and ZTE have had to promise to reduce their partnership with Iran after the fact that they had provided censorship technologies was revealed, and also out of concerns about the Iranian nuclear projects.³³

As their business is growing, Chinese companies are now putting much work into improving their image globally, including through transparency efforts. This happens in a context where the ICT sector is perceived as extremely sensitive, notably because of the cybersecurity and sovereignty issues that it raises.

II. TRANSPARENCY, CYBERSECURITY, AND SOVEREIGNTY

Precisely because ICTs bear important democratic promises, they are particularly sensitive in terms of state sovereignty and public order. For example, the vice president of Huawei, Guo Tianmin, announced that his company was able to provide the Congolese

authorities with adequate infrastructure for conducting a population census, identity card fabrication, and electoral filing for future elections.³⁴ Although the promises brought by such technologies are extremely appealing, there are risks such as data theft (for foreign intelligence) or manipulation (to destabilize the country). One may wonder whether it is safe for a country to put such data and power in the hands of foreign companies, be they Chinese or other.

This concern is emerging at a time when cybersecurity is becoming an important issue in global affairs, China and the United States being among the key players of a sort of "cyber war." ³⁵ In this context, the United States and Australia have barred Huawei and ZTE from participating in bids to build network construction projects on their territories.³⁶ Meanwhile, the U.S. Congress investigated whether the "networking equipment sold could secretly contain Chinese military technology to spy and interfere with U.S. telecommunications"37 and concluded that Chinese telecom equipment makers should be kept from the U.S. market.³⁸ It is notable that the Chinese government also claims that China is the victim of many cyber attacks.³⁹ In general, every country in the world is paying more attention to cybersecurity and to the impact of ICTs in terms of state sovereignty.

True, there is not enough transparency among Chinese corporations to be able to dispel concerns about cybersecurity. First, there are intricate links between the Chinese Communist Party and the leadership of the Chinese corporations. This is a very common feature in China, due to the frequent conversion of political positions into economic responsibilities since the beginning of the 1980's economic reforms, but it is considered with particular suspicion in this sensitive sector. For example, Huawei's founder, Ren Zhengfei, is known for having held the position of deputy director in the Chinese People's Liberation Army's engineering corps. Sun

Yafang, the chairwoman, used to work for China's Ministry of State Security.⁴⁰ Although Huawei is formally a privately owned company, the personal and informal ties that link its leadership to the Chinese authorities may be binding (which the Chinese firmly deny).

Besides, there is a relative lack of transparency in Chinese development projects in Africa (and elsewhere) and the amounts invested. 41 China does not report aid to the Development Assistance Committee-whereas other nonmember countries do. It is also very difficult to find figures broken down by country or by sector. This lack of accurate and up-to-date data about Chinese aid and investments in Africa is a source of concern for the donor community, which is trying to increase coordination efforts in order to improve aid efficiency.⁴² This is particularly paradoxical, since ICTs are usually associated with greater transparency. However, this is also a very sensitive and strategic area, that is, in the eyes of the Chinese, not so much about aid but essentially about exports and investment.

Indeed, the dynamism of the Chinese banks and manufacturers in this region is primarily an element of the Chinese "going-out strategy." This strategy, launched by the Chinese leaders in 2000, is an encouragement for Chinese companies to invest abroad in order to reduce the volatility of Chinese financial assets and expand their markets. The handling of the issue by MOFCOM instead of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs also suggests that the Chinese perspective is now more economic than diplomatic. In other words, these projects are considered as a strategic element of the Chinese economic and industrial expansion, which explains a certain level of secrecy.

The Chinese telecommunications companies have made some efforts, however, to increase their level of transparency in order to reassure potential commercial partners.⁴³ In December 2010, Huawei opened a "Cyber Security Evaluation Centre"

in Great Britain⁴⁴ where they let potential buyers test their products for potential threats. In spring 2011, the annual report of the company, audited by KPMG, released for the first time the names of Huawei's board members (but only to receive more criticism when Sun Yafang's past at the Ministry of State Security was revealed, as well as the presence of several members of the Ren family in the list).⁴⁵ Huawei is said to be considering a potential listing in the U.S. stock market, which would force Huawei to disclose even more information.⁴⁶

These transparency efforts highlight the uncomfortable position of the Chinese telecommunications companies. ICTs are considered to be an extremely sensitive area in China, monitored closely by the authorities. As such, the lack of transparency and the links between the party and the company are not surprising, just like in any leading economic sector in China. At the same time, as industrial giants, Huawei and ZTE are supposed to take part in the Chinese "going-out strategy" and conquer new markets. Although it may be technically possible to implement devices or software enabling some forms of spying or manipulation, any discovery of such technologies on Chinese installations could ruin the companies' decade-long efforts to gain global trust and could seriously hamper profits. In that sense, there is no evidence to support the hypothesis that Chinese companies would be different from any of their western counterparts that are competing for the same markets and that could also raise cybersecurity issues.

Actually, from an African point of view, cybersecurity is only one among various sovereignty concerns. As there are relatively few local resources in terms of technology and know-how, most African countries rely on foreign development projects to develop their ICT infrastructures. Moreover, development aid in Africa by western organizations and companies is sometimes considered to be a new form of "imperialism" or "colonialism" to the

benefit of western countries.⁴⁷ Indeed, foreign aid is most often conditional upon or designed so that contracts are signed with multinational corporations from the donor countries. Financial support from international organizations (the International Monetary Fund, the World Bank) is also conditional upon governance reforms that are often considered locally as infringements of sovereignty (privatizations, deregulation, suppression of trade tariffs, etc.).

In that regard, the relative opacity in which Chinese contracts are signed may be considered as an advantage for African countries that want to keep an upper hand on their own development policies and on the negotiations with international investors. Chinese investments are often considered locally as more politically neutral, since they are not tied to political conditions and governance reforms.

But are they really?

III. THE OPAQUE POWER OF NORMS

True, the Chinese actors in this field do not seem interested in changing political regimes or government practices in Africa. However, investing in Africa as part of the "going-out strategy" is clearly aimed at raising China's position as a global power. As such, it is one element of the Chinese government's recently enhanced "soft power" strategy. Based on Joseph Nye's theory,⁴⁸ this strategy aims at improving China's global influence and image not only through economic and industrial development but also by promoting Chinese language and culture, products, trademarks, standards, and technological know-how.⁴⁹ The global expansion of the Chinese media is a central element of this strategy, particularly in Africa.⁵⁰ The expansion of Chinese expertise, technologies, and norms in the ICT field is also a crucial element of this strategy.

Indeed, investing in African markets is part of a strategy to climb the ladder of innovation. China

is investing a lot to develop its own technical standards in order to reduce its dependency on foreign technologies and actually start earning royalties. Moreover, implementing networks based on Chinese technologies in Africa may weigh in favor of China in the global negotiations over technical norms. As China is very active in pushing for the adoption of norms that are favorable to the Chinese interests in such fora as the Internet Engineering Task Force (IETF) or the International Telecommunication Union (ITU),51 the fact that China is equipping an important part of the world may result in a kind of fait accompli. Therefore, it would be interesting to look more closely at the technological choices involved in these contracts, to assess how they may shape these countries' future relationships with China and with the international community.

Another related issue that will be crucial to look at in the near future is whether China will influence its African partners' positions in telecommunications governance. For example, Huawei's Guo Tianmin recently announced the opening of a new training center in Kinshasa (one of five in Africa).52 Could this have any influence on the opinion of future African ICT experts on these issues?

As the treaty known as International Telecommunications Regulations, which dates back in 1988, is being renegotiated in 2012, China is taking very conservative positions that include the defense of digital sovereignty and the transfer of key competencies to the United Nations through the ITU.53 The "multistakeholder" governance scheme that currently prevails in this field and that allows nonstate actors to take part in negotiations certainly does not have the support of China, as it is much too "volatile," so to speak, compared to the very codified, exclusive standards of intergovernmental negotiation.54

In this context, China is positioning itself as a representative of developing countries' interests, arguing (with relatively good reason) that multistakeholder governance gives more influence to developed countries (particularly to the United States). These governments and for-profit and notfor-profit organizations all have better resources for lobbying than do those of developing countries. This argument seems to resonate with a number of developing countries. This year's negotiations at the ITU will be an excellent occasion to assess whether some African countries take positions that are close to the Chinese and what they are.

CONCLUSION

The fact that new actors like China are acquiring an increasingly important role in the development of new infrastructures in Africa certainly has the potential to deal the cards. In the field of information and communication technologies, there are important stakes beyond the field of development aid, from freedom of speech to cybersecurity and to global telecommunications governance.

Not all Chinese practices are different from western countries' practices. Chinese companies, too, are selling technologies that are supposed to increase transparency and accountability in African countries. Chinese companies, too, are selling technologies that help governments monitor, filter, or censor their citizens' expression. But the wellknown expertise of China in using ICTs to control its own population has shed a new light on the fact that there is no direct link between ICTs, transparency, and democratization. This all depends on various factors and particularly on the recipient country's political agenda as well as on the people's appropriation of the technologies.

As a consequence, the very attempt to study the Chinese role in "Africa" is very limited. It symbolically implies that African countries would be passive objects of other entities' actions, which is not the case. Africa is a very diverse continent, with all sorts of political regimes, levels of development, and local dynamics. At this stage, it seems important to advocate for more specific case studies in a series of African countries.

Chinese and western companies are also not that different in that they raise cybersecurity and sovereignty issues for African countries that put their most sensitive data and government processes into these companies' hands. All of them are now competing to develop, implement, and normalize new technological standards and therefore exercise power on the people and countries that will use them. The very sensitive character of these technologies and the geopolitical stakes paradoxically lead to a certain level of secrecy around the technologies that are supposed to bring more transparency.

However, China is different from other countries in that its development projects are most often not considered as aid but as investment, for the conquest of new markets in the framework of the "going-out strategy." More generally, this is part of the Chinese "soft power" strategy, which aims at increasing China's global power through economic, technological, and cultural domination. Both Africa and ICTs are clearly identified as strategic goals in that regard. The initiatives to increase transparency undertaken by such companies as Huawei and ZTE are, in fact, only the result of an effort to gain trust in the international markets, not that of a will to increase coordination with other donor countries. The flip side of this coin is that it gives recipient countries more autonomy in their own political and economic choices, whereas governance requirements by other donor countries (including transparency) are perceived as a new form of western hegemony.

What the Chinese rise underlines is in fact the hard competition that the world's biggest technological powers are involved in and the importance of developing countries as an enormous stake in this battle. Western calls for more transparency seem not only motivated by the need to improve aid co-

ordination (though this seems justified) but also by a perceived potential threat to their own interests in Africa.⁵⁵

This puts at the forefront the issue of the political importance of "code" and technical standards. ⁵⁶ These stakes have remained relatively opaque to the public so far, perhaps partly because of their highly technical character. Opacity may also be inherently linked to the development of ICTs as it is shaped now, based on a race to impose proprietary technologies. Therefore, one might suggest the idea that open source technologies, together with technological training, could be an interesting solution to efficiently improve transparency, better guarantee developing countries' sovereignty, and avoid getting trapped in a technological race at the expense of users and citizens.

ENDNOTES

- 1. Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness (2005) and Accra Agenda for Action (2008). www.oecd.org/dataoecd/11/41/34428351.pdf.
- **2.** http://www.aideffectiveness.org/busanhlf4/images/stories/hlf4/OUTCOME_DOCUMENT_-_FI-NAL_EN.pdf.
- 3. Tim Unwin, ICT4D: Information and Communication Technology for Development (Cambridge University Press, 2009). Several journals are entirely dedicated to this field: Information Technology for Development; Information Technologies and International Development; Electronic Journal of Information Systems in Developing Countries, etc.
- **4.** At the same time, more and more studies warn against techno-determinism and underline that this increasing role of ICTs is coming along with a new set of technological, economic, political, and anthropological issues. See a good bibliography on the blog of Ismael Peña-Lopez, *ICTlogy*. http://ictlogy.net/bibliography.
- **5.** John C. Bertot, Paul T. Jaeger, and Justin M. Grimes, "Using ICTs to create a culture of transparency: E-government and social media as openness and anti-

corruption tools for societies," Government Information Quarterly 27: 3 (July 2010): 264-271.

- 6. World Bank, Information and communication for development 2012—Maximizing mobile (Washington, DC: 2012). http://siteresources.worldbank.org/ EXTINFORMATIONAND COMMUNICATION-ANDTECHNOLOGIES/Resources/IC4D-2012-Report.pdf.
- 7. World Bank, Information and communications for development 2009: extending reach and increasing impact (Washington, DC, 2009). http://web.worldbank.org/ WBSITE/EXTERNAL/TOPICS/EXTINFORMA-TIONANDCOMMUNICATIONANDTECHNOLO-GIES/EXTIC4D/0,,contentMDK:22229759~menuPK :5870649~pagePK:64168445~piPK:64168309~theSite PK:5870636,00.html.
- 8. See their policies at http://www.usaid.gov/our work/economic_growth_and_trade/info_technology.
- 9. Richard Heeks, "The ICT4D manifesto" (Manchester, UK: OECD Development informatics working paper series, Institute for Development Policy and Management, 2009).
- 10. http://www.wikiprogress.org/index.php/ OECD Development Centre.
 - 11. http://wikigender.org/index.php/New Home.
- 12. For example, Algeria banned Huawei and ZTE from bidding in public markets for two years last June because employees of both companies were convicted of bribery. Juha Saarinen, "Huawei, ZTE banned from Algeria," IT News (June 14, 2012). http://www.itnews.com. au/News/304858,huawei-zte-banned-from-algeria.aspx.
- 13. Deborah Brautigam, China, Africa, and the global aid architecture (Abidjan, Ivory Coast: Africa Development Bank, 2010). http://www.american.edu/sis/faculty/upload/Rev-working-paper-china-africa-aid-architecture-August-2010.pdf; Martyn Davies, How China is influencing Africa's development (Paris, France: OECD Development Centre, 2010); Johan Lagerkvist, "Foreign aid, trade and development," Occasional UI papers 5 (2011).
- 14. See, for example, Rebecca MacKinnon, Consent of the Networked: The Worldwide Struggle for Internet Freedom (New York: Basic Books, 2012).
 - 15. China State Council, China White Paper on For-

- eign Aid (Beijing, China: March 21, 2011). http://english.gov.cn/official/2011-04/21/content 1849913.htm.
- 16. Information Office of the State Council, White Paper on China-Africa Economic Trade and Cooperation (Beijing, China: December 2010). http://english.gov. cn/official/2010-12/23/content_1771603.htm.
- 17. Brautigam estimates that Chinese aid (ODA) to Africa was about \$1.2 billion in 2008 and probably \$1.4 billion in 2009. Deborah Brautigam, "Chinese Aid: What, Where, Why and How much?" in Rising China. Global challenges and opportunities, ed. Jane Golley and Ligang Song (Canberra, Australia: ANU E Press, 2011), pp. 203-222. http://epress.anu.edu.au/wp-content/uploads/2011/08/ch131.pdf.
- 18. Forum on China-Africa Cooperation (Beijing, China). http://www.focac.org/eng/.
- 19. Davies, How China is influencing Africa's development.
- 20. Information Office of the State Council, White Paper on China's African Policy (Beijing, China: January 2006). http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/200601/12/ eng20060112 234894.html. Emphasis added.
- 21. Deborah Brautigam, "Chinese Aid," pp. 203-222.
- 22. ZTE Corporation, "ZTE to Help Ethiopia Telecommunications Corporation Build National Network," ZTE (Beijing, China: July 2, 2008). http:// wwwen.zte.com.cn/en/press center/news/200807/ t20080703 156835.html.
- 23. Reporters Without Borders, "World Day Against Cyber Censorship" (March 12, 2011) (Paris, France). http://march12.rsf.org/en/#ccenemies.
- 24. Hillary Rodham Clinton, "Internet Freedom," Foreign Policy (January 21, 2010). http://www. foreignpolicy.com/articles/2010/01/21/internet freedom?page=full.
- 25. Séverine Arsène, Internet et politique en Chine (Paris, France: Karthala, 2011); Séverine Arsène, "Chine: Internet, levier de puissance nationale," Politique étrangère 2 (2012): 291-303.
- 26. Rebecca MacKinnon, "China's Networked Authoritarianism," Journal of Democracy 22: 2 (2011): 32-
 - 27. ITU (Geneva, Switzerland, 2011). http://www.

itu.int/ITU-D/ict/statistics/explorer/index.html.

- **28.** Andrew Jacobs, "China's News Media Are Making Inroads in Africa," NYTimes.com, August 16, 2012. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/08/17/world/africa/chinas-news-media-make-inroads-in-africa. html?pagewanted=all.
- **29.** Reporters Without Borders, "Government steps up control of news and information" (Paris, France: June 7, 2012). http://en.rsf.org/ethiopia-government-steps-up-control-of-07-06-2012,42735.html.
- **30.** OpenNet Initiative, "Sub-Saharan Africa." http://opennet.net/research/regions/ssafrica.
- **31.** OpenNet Initiative, "Middle East and North Africa." http://opennet.net/research/regions/mena.
- 32. It is useful to note that western corporations like Cisco, McAfee, or Websense sell most censorship technologies in the world. Helmi Noman and Jilian York, West Censoring East: The Use of Western Technologies by Middle East Censors, 2010–2011, OpenNet Initiative, March 2011, http://opennet.net/west-censoring-east-the-use-western-technologies-middle-east-censors-2010-2011.
- 33. Steve Stecklow, Farnaz Fassihi and Loretta Chao, "Huawei, Chinese Tech Giant, Aids Iran," WSJ. com, October 27, 2011. http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052970204644504576651503577823210.html; Bryan Bishop, "ZTE follows Huawei's lead, promises to curb Iran business after surveillance system sale," *The Verge* (March 24, 2012). http://www.theverge.com/2012/3/24/2898835/zte-follows-huaweis-lead-promises-to-curb-iran-business-surveillance-system.
- **34.** Angelo Mobateli, "Congo-Kinshasa: Kabila inaugure le centre régional Huawei de formation des experts," *Allafrica*, May 26, 2012. http://fr.allafrica.com/stories/201205260006.html.
- **35.** Nick Hopkins, "US and China engage in cyber war games," guardian.co.uk, April 16, 2012. http://www.guardian.co.uk/technology/2012/apr/16/us-china-cyber-war-games.
- 36. Yueyang (Maggie) Lu, "Australia Bars Huawei From Broadband Project," NYTimes.com, March 26, 2012. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/03/27/technology/australia-bars-huawei-from-broadband-project. html.
 - 37. Michael Kan, "US Committee to Investi-

- gate China's Huawei, ZTE," *PCWorld*, November 18, 2011. http://www.pcworld.com/businesscenter/article/244210/us_committee_to_investigate_chinas_huawei_zte.html.
- 38. Jim Wolf and Lee Chyen Yee, "China's Huawei, ZTE should be kept from U.S.—draft Congress report," Reuters, October 8, 2012. http://uk.reuters.com/article/2012/10/08/uk-usa-china-huawei-zte-idUK-BRE89702A20121008.
- **39.** Information Office of the State Council, *White Paper on the Internet in China* (Beijing, China: June 15, 2010). http://china.org.cn/government/whitepaper/node 7093508.htm.
- **40.** Kevin Brown, "Huawei's opacity a colourful issue for US," *Financial Times*, April 19, 2011. http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/65e93b90-6a84-11e0-a464-00144fea-b49a.html#axzz1uafyc2XQ.
- **41.** Sven Grimm, "Transparency of Chinese Aid: an analysis of the published information on Chinese external financial flows," University of Stellenbosch (Cape Town, South Africa: Centre for Chinese Studies, August 2011). http://www.aidtransparency.net/wp-content/uploads/2011/08/Transparency-of-Chinese-Aid_final.pdf.
- **42.** Deborah Brautigam, *China, Africa, and the global aid architecture* (Abidjan, Ivory Coast: Africa Development Bank, 2010). http://www.american.edu/sis/faculty/upload/Rev-working-paper-china-africa-aid-architecture-August-2010.pdf.
- **43.** In fact, these transparency efforts seem to be aimed at European and U.S. decisionmakers rather than at developing countries.
- **44.** Huawei, "Huawei Opens Cyber Security Evaluation Centre in the UK" (Beijing, China: December 6, 2010). http://www.huawei.com/en/about-huawei/newsroom/press-release/hw-093468-ukcenter-security.
- **45.** *Economist,* "Huawei, The long march of the invisible Mr. Ren," June 2, 2011. http://www.economist.com/node/18771640.
- **46.** Spencer E. Ante, Telis Demos and Anupreeta Das, "China's Huawei Considers an IPO [initial public offering]," *Wall Street Journal*, October 4, 2012. http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10000872396390443493304

578036860213855012.html.

- 47. Y. Z. Ya'u, "The new imperialism & Africa in the global electronic village," Review of African Political Economy 31: 99 (2004): 11-29; Olivier Sagna, "De la domination politique à la domination économique: une histoire des télécommunications au Sénégal," tic&société 5: 2-3 (2012). http://ticetsociete.revues.org/1030; Jørn Støvring, "The Washington Consensus' in relation to the telecommunication sector in African developing countries," Telematics and Informatics 21: 1 (2004): 11-24.
- **48.** Joseph S. Nye, Soft power: the means to success in world politics (New York: Public Affairs, 2004).
- 49. Bates Gill and Yanzhong Huang, "Sources and limits of Chinese 'soft power'," Survival 48: 2 (2006): 17-
- 50. Jacobs, "China's News Media"; Iginio Gagliardone, Maria Repnikova and Nicole Stremlau, China in Africa: a new approach to media development? (University of Oxford, 2010). http://stanhopecentre.org/china-africa/mod/file/download.php?file_guid=1926.
- 51. See the examples of the WLAN Authentication and Privacy Infrastructure (WAPI) standard or the Multiprotocol Label Switching (MPLS). Christopher Gibson, "Technology Standards—New Technical Barriers to Trade?" The standards edge: golden mean, ed. Sherrie Bolin (Ann Arbor, MI: The Bolin Group, 2007). http://papers. ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract id=960059; Iljitsch

- van Beijnum, "ITU bellheads and IETF netheads clash over transport networks," ars technica (March 03, 2011). http://arstechnica.com/tech-policy/news/2011/03/ itu-bellheads-and-ietf-netheads-clash-over-mpls-tp.ars.
- 52. Mobateli, "Congo-Kinshasa: Kabila inaugure le centre régional Huawei."
- 53. Robert McDowell, "The U.N. Threat to Internet Freedom," WSJ.com, February 21, 2012. http://online. wsj.com/article/SB10001424052970204792404577 229074023195322.html; Ben Woods, "Schmidt: UN treaty a 'disaster' for the internet," ZDNet UK (February 29, 2012). http://www.zdnet.co.uk/news/regulation/2012/02/29/schmidt-un-treaty-a-disaster-for-theinternet-40095155/.
- 54. For more details, see Milton Mueller, "China and Global Internet Governance," in Access contested, ed. Ronald Deibert, Rafal Rohozinski, and Jonathan Zittrain (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2012): 177-194. http:// access.opennet.net/wp-content/uploads/2011/12/ accesscontested-chapter-09.pdf.
- 55. Joanne Wagner, "'Going Out': Is China's Skillful Use of Soft Power in Sub-Saharan Africa a Threat to U.S. Interests?" Joint Force Quarterly 64 (July 2012). http:// www.ndu.edu/press/chinas-use-of-soft-power.html.
- 56. Lawrence Lessig, Code and other laws of cyberspace (New York, Basic Books, 1999).